
ECW  On  Sci  Fi  –  July  24,
2007: The New Is Old Again
ECW on Sci Fi
Date: July 24, 2007
Location: Save Mart Center, Fresno, California
Commentators: Tazz, Joey Styles

We’re done with the Great American Bash and John Morrison is
still the ECW World Champion, having beaten CM Punk again.
That means he needs a new challenger and I have no idea who
that is supposed to be. The roster isn’t exactly deep at the
top and that could become a problem. Let’s get to it.

Here is the Great American Bash if you need a recap

Here is ECW World Champion John Morrison, billed as the reason
you are here, the man who beat CM Punk in the middle of the
ring, and the new face of extreme. Morrison says he is here to
make us believe, which is because he is destined to do great
things. That was the case at the Great American Bash, where he
retained his championship. Some are born to sweet delight and
some are born to endless night.

Punk does not have the glow of the ECW World Title to brighten
his existence and will never get another shot. A real champion
doesn’t face the same person over and over so it is time for
someone to claim their Fifteen Minutes of Fame. If anyone can
last fifteen minutes with him or somehow even beat him, they
will get an ECW World Title shot. Morrison already has someone
in mind, and they are from right here in Fresno!

John Morrison vs. ???

Non-title Fifteen Minutes Of Fame match and Morrison hits the
flipping neckbreaker for the pin in about thirty seconds.
Useful enough gimmick for Morrison going forward and a good
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way to start.

HHH is back at Summerslam.

Kevin Thorn vs. Stevie Richards

Thorn knocks him down with a clothesline to start but Richards
hits a kick to the face. That’s enough to send Thorn outside,
where he sweeps the leg to knock Richards off the apron. Back
in and Thorn grabs an over the shoulder backbreaker to set up
a series of slams. Richards kicks his way out of the corner
but gets taken right back down. The Razor’s Edge out of the
corner is countered though and Richards grabs a backslide for
the huge upset.

Rating: C. I certainly didn’t see that one coming so well done
on the surprise. Richards has been working hard as of late and
he doesn’t feel like an easy win these days, so giving him a
win isn’t the craziest idea. He isn’t going to be anything
more than a meal for a bigger star later, but points for
laying the ground work.

We look back at Extreme Expose dancing on Miz last week.

Miz vs. Nunzio

Before the match, Miz says he feels like the women of Fresno
are undressing him with his eyes. He can’t help it that he’s a
chick magnet, so he invites Extreme Expose to come watch at
ringside. Miz’s headlock doesn’t get him very far to start so
he shoulders Nunzio down instead.

Nunzio manages to send him face first into the corner though
and  a  top  rope  shoulder  gets  two.  The  running  corner
clothesline gives Miz two of his own and we hit the chinlock,
with Extreme Expose approving. Back up and Nunzio strikes
away, including some running forearms. The Sicilian Slice gets
two but Miz is right back with the Reality Check for the win.

Rating: D+. The match wasn’t exactly great, but the point is



to get Miz in the ring and have him annoy people by winning
matches. Throw in Extreme Expose having a thing for him and
it’s easy to see why this is starting to work. It always helps
to have someone with Miz’s punchable face, and I’m digging the
whole thing a good bit more than I probably should.

Post match, Miz invites the ladies in for more dancing.

Big Daddy V vs. Jimmy Cruz/Victor Calvio

Matt Striker is on commentary. Calvio is taken over with a
headlock, followed by a gorilla press toss to Cruz. A Samoan
drop and something like a spinebuster set up a double splash
in the corner. Cruz gets Boss Man Slammed onto Calvio for the
fast pin. As squashish as it should have been.

CM Punk/Tommy Dreamer vs. Elijah Burke/John Morrison

Burke starts with Punk, who wants Morrison instead. That’s
exactly what Punk gets, plus a headlock from Morrison for a
bonus. Punk gets taken into the corner for some alternating
stomping but he kicks Morrison to the floor. A backdrop sends
Burke outside as well and we take a break.

Back with Dreamer suplexing Burke for two and handing it back
to Punk for a hilo. Dreamer and Morrison come back in, with
the latter being tossed away without much trouble. A catapult
sends Morrison into the buckle for two and there’s the bulldog
out of the corner for the same. The Texas Cloverleaf sends
Morrison over to the rope, allowing him to get up for an
enziguri.

Burke comes in to kick Dreamer in the head as well and we hit
the chinlock. A heck of a running kick to the back of the head
rocks  Dreamer  again  and  Burke  hits  the  Vader  Bomb  elbow.
Morrison’s figure four necklock is countered with an electric
chair but Burke comes in to slam Dreamer’s face into the mat
over and over.



Morrison comes back in for a slingshot dropkick to the floor
and we hit the chinlock back inside. Dreamer fights up and
catches him on top though, setting up a hanging neckbreaker.
That’s finally enough for the hot tag to Punk so house can be
cleaned in a hurry. There’s a Shining Wizard to put Morrison
on the floor and the GTS puts Burke away.

Rating: C. This was your main event style tag match, ECW
edition, meaning that it served its purpose perfectly well. It
seems that we’ll be getting Punk vs. Morrison again, which
answers the question of “how are they getting around having no
one else but Punk”. Dreamer and Burke were fine seconds here,
but the match never got above just ok.

Overall Rating: C-. Not the most thrilling show here, but it
does seem that they are building things up for the future. The
Fifteen Minutes Of Fame deal should work well and I could see
Richards giving Morrison a run for his money. Other than that,
there is nothing major going on, but at least they are trying
to do something with someone else. It’s not a great show, but
at least they are trying to do a few things.

 

 

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6
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Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.
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Daily News Update – December
30, 2021
Make sure to check out some recent reviews.

Ring Of Honor TV – December 22, 2021

Dynamite – December 29, 2021 (New Year’s Smash)

Excellent News On Jim Ross’ Health Status.

https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/excellent-news-jim-ross-
health-status/

Wrestling Legend Announces He Has Coronavirus.

https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/wrestling-legend-announc
es-coronavirus/

VIDEO: Top Star Returns At AEW Dynamite, Teases New Feud.

https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/top-star-returns-aew-dyn
amite-teases-new-feud/

Healthy Days: More On Recent WWE Absences.

https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/healthy-days-recent-wwe-
absences/

Another Former WWE Star Makes AEW Debut, Signs With Company.

https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/another-former-wwe-star-
makes-aew-debut-2/

Backstage Reaction To Toni Storm’s WWE Release.
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https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/backstage-wwe-reaction-t
oni-storms-release/

WATCH: Kevin Owens Assaults Santa Claus, A Snowman And More.

https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/watch-kevin-owens-assaul
ts-various-christmas-decorations/

WATCH: WWE Legend Now Cleared For In-Ring Return.

https://wrestlingrumors.net/tommyhall/watch-wwe-legend-now-cle
ared-ring-return/

As always, please check out all of the videos if
you can, hit up the comments section and get on
the Wrestling Rumors Facebook page.

Dynamite – December 29, 2021
(New Year’s Smash): Something
About The Show Being Good
Dynamite
Date: December 29, 2021
Location: Daily’s Place, Jacksonville, Florida
Commentators: Jim Ross, Excalibur, Tony Schiavone

We’ll wrap up another year of Dynamite with this one, in the
place that hosted the show for what felt like the better part
of ever. Cody Rhodes it the new TNT Champion, which hopefully
is not just for the Go Big Show or Rhodes To The Top. Other
than that, we also have the welcome return of Jim Ross, who
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has announced that he is cancer free. Let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

Opening sequence.

Jim Ross gets a big entrance for his return, which is a great
thing to see.

Jurassic  Express/Christian  Cage/Lucha  Bros  vs.  FTR/Matt
Hardy/Private Party

Wheeler takes Christian into the corner for a clean break so
we hit the double bicep pose. Christian works on the arm for a
bit so it’s off to Harwood to trade chops with Jungle Boy in
the corner. Harwood gets caught in the wrong corner and it’s
Christian coming in for a kick to the face. The jump over the
top into the uppercut has Harwood rocked and Wheeler has to
break up the Snare Trap.

It’s  off  to  Kassidy  but  the  Lucha  Bros  come  in  for  the
wheelbarrow splash (after a bit of mistiming). Jungle Boy adds
a springboard onto Kassidy and then sends him over the top,
only to have Quen take Jungle Boy down. Hardy is in with the
Side Effect and it’s Jungle Boy in trouble in the corner. A
catapult sends Jungle Boy into the buckle and he has to fight
out of Hardy’s chinlock.

Back up and a heck of a clothesline drops Hardy and it’s back
to Fenix to pick up the pace. Private Party hits a pretty
sweet assisted flip DDT to plant Fenix for two but he’s able
to shove FTR off the top. A heck of a double springboard
moonsault takes FTR down and it’s off to Luchasaurus to clean
house. Kassidy gets launched into the air and lets out a
scream that would make Vickie Guerrero jealous.

The double chokeslam is broken up so Luchasaurus kicks Wheeler
in the face. The chokeslam hits Harwood but Penta tags himself
in, much to Luchasaurus’ annoyance. Everything breaks down,
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including Fenix hitting a crazy rope work corkscrew dive, but
Christian tags himself in to break up the Fear Factor. FTR
shoves them together though and it’s the Big Rig to finish
Christian at 12:35.

Rating: B. They didn’t go too nuts here and it was a good
match as a result. Sometimes you can get a little too crazy
when you have this many people involved and thankfully they
kept  it  a  little  more  calm.  The  Lucha  Bros  vs.  Jurassic
Express should be good, assuming they don’t add in FTR as a
bonus. Hopefully not as it could get messy, but that doesn’t
tend to be AEW’s way in title matches.

2.0/Daniel Garcia vs. Eddie Kingston/Santana/Ortiz

Kingston goes right after Garcia and it’s a big brawl on the
floor in the first minute. Back in and we settle down to Ortiz
vs. Jeff Parker, with the former taking over. Garcia comes in
and teases wanting Kingston but gets Santana instead. Three
Amigos have Garcia in trouble so it’s back to Ortiz, who gets
caught by a kick to the face on the floor. We take a break and
come back with Kingston getting the tag to rapid fire chop
Garcia in the corner. Everything breaks down and Lee blocks
Ortiz’s splash with raised knees, setting up a rollup with
tights to give Lee the pin at 9:50.

Rating: C. This was an intense match but they were don maybe a
minute after coming back. It was more of a wild match than the
ten man tag as well, which didn’t exactly do it any favors.
Between not being able to remember which member of 2.0 is
which, there were too many things going on at once here and it
brought the match down.

Post match Garcia hits Santana in the face with the ring bell.
Cue the returning Chris Jericho for the late save. Kingston
shoves Jericho away and says he doesn’t need the help. Ortiz
has to play peacemaker.

Maxwell Jacob Friedman talks about unsafe working conditions



involving that crazy dive last week, while suggesting that it
wouldn’t happening a more professional company. We’ll worry
about that later though, because Wardlow needs to quality for
the Face of the Revolution ladder match. That way he can win
the TNT Title and hand it over to MJF, as their contract says.
Wardlow isn’t happy.

Christian  Cage  isn’t  happy  with  the  Lucha  Bros  so  the
challenge for the Tag Team Titles is set for next week. The
response is some insults to Cage, plus an acceptance.

Wardlow vs. Colin Delaney

Powerbomb Symphony finishes Delaney at 1:24.

Post match, Shawn Spears chairs Delaney down.

The Young Bucks don’t seem to like Kyle O’Reilly, who wants to
talk to Adam Cole in private. This includes Bobby Fish leaving
so O’Reilly can ask if Cole has his back or not. Cole doesn’t
seem happy.

Here are Dan Lambert and the Men of the Year to rant about
Cody Rhodes. Lambert doesn’t think much of Cody but thinks
even less of Brandi Rhodes. Stripper jokes abound, with Ethan
Page mocking her wrestling abilities as well. Cue Brandi, who
uses the same lines that she used on Jade Cargill during her
debut. They don’t like each other, with Brandi being ready to
beat him up (without having him pay for it) but Lambert, a
black belt in Brazilian jiu-jitsu, isn’t worried and makes
stripper  jokes.  Brandi:  “Well  I’m  a  black  b****!”  Dustin
Rhodes comes in for the save and gets laid out, with Brandi
checking on him.

Video on Bryan Danielson vs. Hangman Page II, with a focus on
the still unnamed judges.

TBS Title Tournament Semifinals: Jade Cargill vs. Thunder Rosa

Mark Sterling is here with Cargill and Rosa has Wolverine



claws. Rosa goes after Cargill’s leg to start but a Sterling
distraction lets Cargill take over on the floor. Some kicks to
the  leg  get  Rosa  out  of  trouble  but  she  dives  into  a
backbreaker. Rosa snaps off a hurricanrana but gets posted
hard. They finally get back inside, where Rosa shrugs off some
knees to the face and hits a dragon screw legwhip. Cargill
runs her over again though and we take a break.

Back with Rosa hammering on the knee in the corner and hitting
some running clotheslines. Cargill Samoan drops her down again
but bangs up the knee on the nip up. Rosa is right back to the
leg  with  a  shinbreaker  into  the  Figure  Four  but  Sterling
offers a distraction. The hold is put on again but this time,
Cargill kicks her into the corner, where a crew member hits
her with a kendo stick. A fast Jaded gives Cargill the pin at
11:00.

Rating: C. It might not have been the cleanest match in the
world and Jade still looks like she is quite green in the ring
without knowing how to do something this long. The good thing
is that Rosa was there to to walk her through the match with
the story of the knee. It was far from a terrible match though
and I’ll take what I can get with Cargill in this kind of a
match.

Post match Rosa goes after Cargill again but it’s Mercedes
Martinez as the crew member for the save and beatdown. Ruby
Soho runs in with a pipe for the save.

Video on Riho vs. Britt Baker for the Women’s Title.

Here is CM Punk for a chat, but first he wants to say how glad
he is to have Jim Ross back. With that taken care of, Punk
talks about how he has never been here before, but it makes
him think about Brodie Lee. If anyone out there has to say
something about how Lee didn’t do anything, it means they
didn’t meet him. Punk watched the tribute show to Lee and it
made him want to come here.



Maybe there is someone who isn’t worth his time and doesn’t
want to be here, like MJF. Punk talks about last week’s six
man tag and now MJF says he’s done with him. That’s fine with
Punk after he got to team with Sting to beat FTR and now they
can move on to something else. MJF was talking about it too:
they both want the World Title and MJF is a bigger waste of
Khan Money than Tim Tebow….and we’ll pause off that one.

Punk never wanted to mess with MJF but on this mic and in this
ring, no one can touch him. If MJF wants to climb that ladder
though, Punk will see him in this ring, but it would be a
shame if someone interfered with his quest for gold. I’m not
sure what happened here but Punk didn’t have quite the zing
here, Tebow joke aside.

Ricky Starks isn’t happy with Dante Martin tossing him from
the Dynamite Diamond battle royal. Powerhouse Hobbs can take
care of Martin again if that’s what Martin wants.

We  look  at  Cody  Rhodes  taking  the  TNT  Title  from  Sammy
Guevara.

Here is Sammy with his signs and we take a break, as is
usually the case.

Video on Hikaru Shida vs. Serena Deeb.

Here is Brian Pillman Jr. to talk about Malakai Black trying
to end Griff Garrison’s career. Then he remembered getting
kicked in the head to leave him laying. Pillman worked hard to
get here and started in Jacksonville, Florida. He didn’t know
his father, but he knows he only gets one life and Black isn’t
getting it. Next week, you’re seeing a brand new Brian Pillman
Jr…and there go the lights. Malakai Black pops up on the ramp
and then disappears again.

The Acclaimed complains about how they aren’t ranked but Sting
and Darby Allin are. That’s why Anthony Bowens is taking care
of Allin on Rampage.



Sting talks about how casual people are about main events
these days. Allin says he’s fine with being in any match on
the card and is ready for Bowens on Friday.

Video on Tay Conti/Anna Jay vs. Bunny/Penelope Ford, setting
up their street fight on Rampage.

Orange Cassidy/Best Friends vs. Kyle O’Reilly/Adam Cole/Bobby
Fish

Taylor and O’Reilly start things off with O’Reilly kneeing him
in the ribs. Trent comes in to strike away with O’Reilly,
including stereo boots to the face for a double knockdown.
Cassidy comes in and rolls Fish up for two so it’s off to
Cole, who gets taken down a few times. The Paisan elbow brings
O’Reilly and Fish in, only to be sent outside. Cole breaks up
the big hug though and the good guys are sent outside.

We take a break and come back with Cole superkicking Cassidy
off  the  apron  but  everything  breaks  down  instead.  Trent
tornado DDT’s O’Reilly for two but Fish comes back in to send
Trent into the corner. Some running strikes connect but Trent
manages a knockdown of his own. The hot tag brings in Cassidy
but  a  DDT  into  a  wheelbarrow  suplex  gives  O’Reilly  two.
Cassidy gets taken down with a High/Low but Chuck makes the
save.

They fight outside, where the Panama Sunrise on the ramp is
countered with a backdrop. Taylor flip dives onto O’Reilly and
Fish, leaving Cole to get speared down. Back in and Cassidy’s
top  rope  DDT  gets  two  on  Cole,  setting  up  back  to  back
piledrivers. Beach Break gets two, with O’Reilly and Fish
making the save. O’Reilly kicks Cole by mistake though and
it’s back to Taylor for a knee to O’Reilly’s face. Soul Food
into Trent’s half and half suplex sets up the big hug but here
is Brandon Cutler to offer a distraction. The Young Bucks run
in with double superkicks and Chasing the Dragon finishes
Chuck at 14:55.



Rating: B-. They had me wondering if Cassidy was going to get
a big win here so well done on making me think they were
insane. Cole and company need to be established as a trio to
start and that is what they made work here. Granted it is
designed to be focused on a Young Bucks story, so there is a
pretty firm limit to how interesting it is going to be. At
least they had a good enough match here so well done.

Cole stands with the Young Bucks and Cutler, leaving O’Reilly
and Fish unhappy to end the show.

Overall Rating: B. Pretty good show to wrap up the Dynamite
year, though it didn’t have the big blow away moment or match
to really make it work. What we got here was a lot of stuff
designed to set things up for later and sometimes that is the
show you need. Next week is one of the all time stacked
Dynamites and if it lives up to its hype, we should be in for
a classic. Good enough show this week and that’s all it needed
to be.

Results
FTR/Private  Party/Matt  Hardy  b.  Jurassic  Express/Christian
Cage/Lucha Bros – Big Rig to Cage
2.0/Daniel  Garcia  b.  Eddie  Kingston/Santana/Ortiz  –  Rollup
with trunks to Ortiz
Wardlow b. Colin Delaney – Powerbomb Symphony
Jade Cargill b. Thunder Rosa – Jaded
Adam  Cole/Kyle  O’Reilly/Bobby  Fish  b.  Orange  Cassidy/Best
Friends – Chasing the Dragon to Taylor

 

 

 

Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:



http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.

 

Ring Of Honor TV – December
22,  2021:  They’re  Still
Making Me Care
Ring of Honor
Date: December 22, 2021
Location: UMBC Event Center, Baltimore, Maryland
Commentators: Ian Riccaboni, Caprice Coleman

We  continue  the  final  shows  of  the  original  era  of  the
promotion and that means we are in for a bunch of one off
matches. Thankfully that is what Ring of Honor has a tendency
to do time after time so it isn’t like this is going to be
much different. I’m not sure what to expect here as usual and
again, that’s kind of a nice feeling. Let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

Opening sequence.

Quinn McKay gives us the welcome and opening rundown. This
week  even  has  a  theme,  in  the  form  of  the  Top  Prospect
Special.

Eric Martin vs. Adrian Soriano vs. Rayo vs. Joe Keys
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One fall to a finish, Martin has Will Ferrara with him and
Soriano has the rest of Primal Fear with him. Keys gets kicked
outside to start and it’s Soriano getting to clean house early
on. Martin is sent outside as well but Keys is back in for
some rolling German suplexes on Soriano. That’s broken up by
Martin, who chops it out with Keys and then plants him with a
powerbomb.

A sitout powerbomb gets two on Rayo but Soriano is back in
with a neckbreaker for two on Keys. We take a break and come
back with Rayo hitting a sitout bulldog on Soriano. Primal
Fear offers a distraction though and Soriano takes Rayo off
the  top  in  the  crash.  Keys  is  back  in  with  a  spinning
faceplant on Soriano as momentum changes again.

Rayo and Martin fight over a backslide but Keys breaks that up
as well. Soriano comes back in but misses a frog splash.
Everyone but Rayo is sent outside so he can dive onto them
from the apron. Martin runs Rayo over and sends him back
inside,  where  Rayo  gets  a  knee  up  in  the  corner.  The
springboard tornado DDT plants Martin and a top rope elbow
gives Rayo the pin at 7:57.

Rating: C+. This was one of those matches that had everyone
flying around doing all kinds of big spots and getting in as
many spots as possible. It was nice to get these guys some
focus, but there was nothing that makes them stand out in any
way. In other words, it felt like an independent match with
everyone cramming in everything that they can as fast as they
can with no one getting to stand out.

We look at various stars winning the Top Prospect Tournament
over the years.

Dante Caballero vs. Matt Makowski

Makowski has a rather New York manager named Rocco, who has
never been seen before but has an entrance video suggesting he
has been around for a bit. Either way, Makowski is treated as



a big deal due to his mixed martial arts days, with commentary
freaking out over his mere presence. Makowski takes him down
to start with Caballero not being able to get very far. A
front facelock suplex drops Caballero and he has to block a
cross armbreaker attempt.

We take a break and come back with Caballero hitting some
shoulders for two. You don’t do that to Makowski, who kicks
him down and busts out the Pentagon arm snap. Another cross
armbreaker attempt is blocked so Makowski grabs an Omoplata.
The rope is grabbed in a hurry and it’s a Falcon Arrow for two
on Makowski. A spinebuster gets the same and Makowski is sent
to the apron so Caballero can elbow away.

Back in and Makowski hammers away, setting up a springboard
kick to the face for two. Rocco: “YOU CAN’T WIN TONIGHT! MAYBE
TOMORROW OR MAYBE NEXT WEEK BUT NOT TONIGHT!” Caballero comes
back with a running boot to the face but Rocco offers a
distraction. Makowski is back up with a kick to the head and
something like a Wasteland into a cross armbreaker to make
Caballero tap at 12:06.

Rating: C+. This was a bit of a strange one as Makowski felt
like a monster but took his time beating a dojo student.
Makowski looked like a killer at times but there were parts
where he looked like a prospect as well. The good thing is
that the parts that worked worked very well and I could go for
more Makowski down the line…whenever that is.

More people have won the Top Prospect Tournament.

Dak Draper vs. Josh Woods

Non-title  and  these  are  the  two  most  recent  Top  Prospect
Tournament winners. Hold on though as here is Dalton Castle
with the Baby Chickens, but for some reason he is carrying hot
dogs. Castle wants some risk involved here so Woods should put
the Pure Title on the line. That isn’t happening so Castle
calls it boring and Draper leaves. That’s enough to get the



title match made.

Pure Title: Dak Draper vs. Josh Woods

Woods is defending and lists Draper up to start, sending him
into the ropes for an early first break. They go with the
grappling on the mat with Draper working on the ankle until
Woods  makes  him  spin  out  for  a  standoff.  More  grappling
doesn’t go anywhere as they get up to strike it out. Draper
hits a right hand to the face for the first illegal shot,
setting up an apron superplex.

We take a break and come back with Woods in trouble in the
corner  and  Draper  down  to  one  rope  break.  Draper  hits  a
gutwrench suplex but Woods scores with a springboard kick to
the  face  for  a  double  knockdown.  Woods  hits  the  running
strikes in the corner but Draper powerslams him for two.

Back up and Draper tries coming off the top, only to get kneed
out of the air. Woods’ running knee connects, meaning Draper
has to use his last rope break. A cross armbreaker goes on,
with Draper powerbombing his way to freedom and a near fall.
Draper gets up and gets caught in the Gorilla Slam out of
nowhere to retain Woods’ title at 13:45.

Rating: B. These are guys who are tailor made for a match like
this and they made it work as a result. The Castle stuff at
the beginning was a big unnecessary but at least they turned
the stakes up a bit. One of the best things about the show
coming to an end is you don’t know what you’re going to see,
and that was the case again here. Good match between two
talented people.

Overall Rating: B. Another solid show, but they have to be
running out of first run material. Odds are the Christmas show
will be the big finale and that should be enough to carry us
into the new year. That’s a shame as they have stayed on a
roll for a long time now, but there is only so much that you
can do with no fans and almost no income. Anyway, good stuff,



as you should expect around here.
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At A Time
NXT
Date: December 28, 2021
Location: Capitol Wrestling Center, Orlando, Florida
Commentators: Vic Joseph, Wade Barrett

It’s time for one of those things that you don’t get to see
very often in WWE, as we’re getting a contract signing between
Carmelo Hayes and Roderick Strong. Other than that, odds are
we’ll be hearing a lot more from Grayson Waller, because he is
on this show as much as a Steve Austin Raw in 1998. Let’s get
to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

They aren’t wasting time this week because here is Grayson
Waller to get things going. Waller flips around a lot and
talks about having a great Christmas. This included flying
himself  to  Detroit  to  Monday  Night  Raw,  where  he  met  AJ
Styles. We see a clip of their showdown last night, before
Waller talks about how he is supposed to face Dexter Lumis
tonight.  That  isn’t  going  to  happen,  so  he  insults  Indi
Hartwell too. Cue the returning Odyssey Jones and we have a
replacement match.

Odyssey Jones vs. Grayson Waller

Jones throws him around to start and then steps on Waller’s
back. A big side slam gives Jones two and we take a break.
Back with Waller hitting a low superkick and a middle rope
elbow gets two. Jones fights up but misses a charge into the
corner,  allowing  Waller  to  hammer  away.  Waller  grabs  the
buckle to block a powerbomb….but the buckle pad comes off so
the powerbomb gets two. That means Jones can miss a charge
into the buckle, allowing Waller to hit his rolling Stunner
for the pin at 7:36.
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Rating: C. It’s nice to see Jones back as he is certainly one
of the more unique people on the show. Sometimes you need
someone out there throwing people around with raw power and
size, which he does quite well. Then you have Waller, who is
still the focal point of the show. It’s good to see him get in
the ring, but it’s clear that he isn’t exactly a general out
there. I still don’t quite get what WWE sees in him, but he’s
pretty clearly here to stay.

Post match, AJ Styles pops up to say he’ll be here next week.

Raquel Gonzalez and Cora Jade both want to fight Mandy Rose,
but here are Io Shirai and Kay Lee Ray to say they want to
fight her too. Rose just happens to pop up on screen behind
them and says she’ll get a tag match made for tonight, with
the winning team getting to challenge her in a triple threat
at New Year’s Evil.

Grayson Waller isn’t happy with AJ Styles interrupting him and
runs into MSK. They can shut up.

Xyon Quin says Elektra Lopez needs to pick sides.

Here is MSK for a chat. They haven’t been here since Halloween
Havoc, which wasn’t a great night. No one gets higher than
them, but here is Riddle on screen to say he is with them in
spirit. That’s enough for them to call out Imperium, as they
had planned to do. Cue Imperium to shout in their respective
languages,  which  does  not  sit  well  with  MSK,  who  want
subtitles.

Imperium insults them in English, so MSK issues the challenge
for right here and right now. That’s too far because Walter
pops up on screen, saying that he is proud of Imperium as
champions. That isn’t the case for MSK, so here is Riddle to
pop up on screen and ask for a six man. Walter is game and the
match is set.

We look back at Harland wrecking Brian Kendrick.



Joe Gacy reminds Harland that it wasn’t his fault because
Kendrick started it.

Edris Enofe is happy with his win over Von Wagner, who comes
in to say Enofe got lucky. Malik Blade comes in to have
Enofe’s back and a match seems to be set.

Harland vs. Brian Kendrick

Hold on though as there is no Kendrick. Cue Andre Chase to say
this is a teachable moment! Gacy likes education and mentions
Harland being in a university….until he was expelled. As for
Chase, thank you for being Kendrick’s replacement!

Harland vs. Andre Chase

Chase gets shoved outside in a hurry and the beating continues
on the floor. Back in and Chase is sent face first into the
mat over and over, which is good for the stoppage at 1:00.

Post match, one of Chase’s students hits the ring to check on
him but gets attacked as well. Harland then kidnaps him.

Legado del Fantasma asks Elektra Lopez where her loyalties
lie. She doesn’t say but here is Solo Sikoa to accidentally
run  into  them.  They  want  an  apology  but  we  get  a  match
instead.

Tiffany Stratton vs. Fallon Henley

Both are making their NXT debuts though they have been on 205
Live. Stratton takes her down with an armbar to start and then
slams Henley to cut off a comeback attempt. An awkward looking
handspring elbow sets up a Downward Spiral to finish Henley
off at 2:35.

Tony D’Angelo warned Pete Dunne not to mess with him and then
smashed Dunne’s hand. Maybe Dunne will listen to him next
time.



It’s time for the contract signing between Roderick Strong and
Carmelo Hayes, who hasn’t been seen so far. Malcolm Bivens
thinks it might be due to the higher gas prices, but here are
Hayes and Trick Williams anyway. Williams talks trash that
Strong  doesn’t  understand,  so  Bivens  translates.  Strong
threatens Hayes, with Bivens translating again, while also
pointing out that Williams and Hayes are outnumbered. Williams
goes  on  a  rant,  but  Bivens  doesn’t  get  paid  enough  to
translate  all  night.

Wade  Barrett,  running  this  whole  thing,  has  no  idea  what
anyone has said so let’s just sit down. Hayes says Strong
shouldn’t play with him or he’ll get put on a t-shirt. Next
week,  he’s  unifying  the  titles  and  becoming  the  true  A
Champion. Strong promises to walk out as a two time North
American Champion after he unifies the titles.

Hayes is going to be carried out though, which does not sit
well with him. Both of them sign and the match is official.
They throw the contract at each other and Barrett bails. Hayes
leaves but Bivens yells at Williams to draw him back in. That
means the Creed Brothers can put him through a table as the
Diamond Mine stands tall. Bivens’ translations and Barrett
being lost were funny, but I don’t like Strong’s chances next
week.

Video on the tag team division with a lot of teams wanting the
Tag Team Titles.

Solo Sikoa vs. Santos Escobar

Escobar chops away to start and rolls him up for a fast two.
Sikoa is getting a bit too frustrated early on and misses a
stomp to make it worse. Escobar takes him back down into an
armbar and then switches into an abdominal stretch. That’s
reversed with a hiptoss and a running headbutt gives Sikoa
two. Escobar is knocked outside, where the rest of Legado
offers a distraction. That means Sikoa gets posted hard we



take a break.

Back with Sikoa fighting up but getting taken right back down
with a Russian legsweep. Escobar stands on his back to keep it
in trouble, setting up a half crab with a knee in said back. A
basement dropkick rocks Sikoa again but he’s fine enough to
hit a toss gordbuster. There’s the Samoan drop but Sikoa has
to deal with the rest of Legado. That means a chop block to
Sikoa, setting up a super hurricanrana. Cue Xyon Quin, so
Escobar takes him down with a dive and yells a lot. Escobar
heads  back  in,  where  Sikoa  superkicks  his  head  off.  The
Superfly Splash gives Sikoa the upset pin at 13:32.

Rating: C+. This is what some of the NXT rookies need to be
doing: having a match with the established names and getting
some ring time. The 3-4 minute matches aren’t getting them
very far but this is where they can grow and learn. Escobar
isn’t going to be hurt by the loss and Sikoa gets a rather
nice win under his belt. Good use of TV time here.

New Year’s Evil rundown.

Harland and Joe Gacy take Andre Chase to the roof and leave
him there.

Solo Sikoa wants to know who is left but gets jumped by Boa,
who gives him a Tongan Death Grip. The cameraman gets taken
out too.

We look at Tommaso Ciampa vs. Bron Breakker.

Von Wagner vs. Malik Blade

Wagner powers him into the corner to start but Blade hits a
kick to the ribs. That earns Blade a big toss into the air for
a bigger crash as the beating is on. A lariat blasts Blade but
he  comes  back  with  some  dropkicks.  Blade’s  springboard
crossbody drops Wagner again but he grabs a high Angle Slam.
The double underhook spinning slam finishes Blade at 4:02.



Rating: C-. I’m still not sure I get it with Wagner, who is
another pretty generic power guy. That’s about all he showed
us here too, as he didn’t do anything that set him apart from
anyone else. Blade is fitting in rather well as the jobber to
the stars who can still give you a nice enough match. Now
please try to find some way to make Wagner more interesting.

Post match Wagner goes after him again but Edris Enofe makes
the save.

New Year’s Evil rundown.

Kay Lee Ray/Io Shirai vs. Cora Jade/Raquel Gonzalez

The winning team gets to challenge Mandy Rose for the Women’s
Title next week. Shirai flapjacks Jade to start and tells her
to bring it. Jade grabs a cradle for two of her own before
snapping off a hurricanrana. The running knee smashes Shirai
against the ropes and it’s off to Gonzalez for the power. Ray
comes in to kick away at the ribs but Shirai has to come in
and save her with a dropkick. Shirai’s Asai moonsault takes
Gonzalez out again and we take a break.

Back with Ray stomping away on Jade but not being able to hit
the KLR Bomb. The comeback bid doesn’t last long as Jade gets
knocked  down,  but  Gonzalez  saves  Jade  from  the  Moon  Over
Moonsault.  Instead  Ray  hits  a  big  dive  onto  Gonzalez  and
Shirai 619s Jade. There’s a missile dropkick for two on Jade,
who comes back with an enziguri to Ray.

The hot tag brings in Gonzalez to clean house, including the
spinning Vader Bomb. There’s the Chingona Bomb but Jade tags
herself  in.  The  argument  is  on  and  Jade  knocks  Gonzalez
outside, allowing Jade to roll her up. Gonzalez breaks that
up…and knocks Jade onto Ray for the pin at 10:02.

Rating: C. That was a mixture of good action, some sloppiness
in parts and a stupid ending designed to wedge in the “these
two  don’t  get  along”  theme.  That’s  one  of  WWE’s  favorite



tropes though and it’s no surprise to see it here again.
Either team could have won here, but Jade and Gonzalez are the
more logical pick.

Post match, Mandy Rose pops up to say her plan is working and
she’ll see them at New Year’s Evil.

Overall Rating: C. The show took a bit of a step back this
week as it was a collection of things happening without much
of a main story. The women’s tag didn’t feel bigger than
anything else but rather just went on last, which doesn’t make
it that much better. Nothing on here was particularly good and
while there was less Grayson Waller, there wasn’t much else
worth seeing. Granted that very well might be a Coronavirus
thing, but it wasn’t exactly a fun watch this week.

Results
Grayson Waller b. Odyssey Jones – Rolling Stunner
Harland b. Andre Chase via referee stoppage
Tiffany Stratton b. Fallon Henley – Downward Spiral
Solo Sikoa b. Santos Escobar – Superfly Splash
Von Wagner b. Malik Blade – Double underhook spinning slam
Raquel Gonzalez/Cora Jade b. Kay Lee Ray/Io Shirai – Rollup to
Ray
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Royal Rumble Count-Up – 1990
(2012  Redo):  And  There’s
Wrestlemania
Royal Rumble 1990
Date: January 21, 1990
Location: Orlando Arena, Orlando, Florida
Attendance: 16,000
Commentators: Tony Schiavone, Jesse Ventura

We hit the 90s and there’s a bit of a new feel to the company
with that new decade. Things are now being made to look a
little newer and it’s probably a good thing that they are. Oh
and there’s also probably the biggest moment in the Rumble
for…..arguably ever actually so there’s that to look forward
to. Let’s get to it.

We get the list of almost everyone in the Rumble to start just
like last year.

Jesse Ventura in Mickey Mouse Ears is a scary sight.

Buschwhackers vs. Fabulous Rougeaus

We get ALL AMERICAN BOYS for the Rougeaus and Jacques has his
MANLY beard. This is a Wrestlemania rematch from the previous
year. We start with Butch vs. Ray and while this may sound
like a stretch, I think this might be a comedy match. A quick
sleeper by Ray is broken up and it’s time to bite the trunks
as well as the referee for some reason. The Whackers clear the
ring but Jacques hits the floor to avoid the Battering Ram.

https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2021/12/28/royal-rumble-count-up-1990-2012-redo-and-theres-wrestlemania/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2021/12/28/royal-rumble-count-up-1990-2012-redo-and-theres-wrestlemania/
https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2021/12/28/royal-rumble-count-up-1990-2012-redo-and-theres-wrestlemania/


Off to Luke vs. Jacques, with Luke taking a bite out of his
nose. Jacques says hit me in the face, so Luke charges with a
clothesline and hits Ray instead. Things slow down again and
the Rougeaus easily distract Luke, allowing Ray to jump him
for two. Ray comes in for real and kicks Luke down for two
more. Luke is sent to the floor and goes back first into the
apron. This match is already dragging.

Back in and Luke bites some more but it doesn’t get him
anywhere. Luke gets rammed into the corner a bit, drawing
Butch in which allows even more double teaming. We hit the
chinlock followed by an abdominal stretch from Jacques. Now
it’s off to a reverse chinlock to keep things slow.

We get the Arn Anderson cannonball drop onto a guy on the mat
but the guy on the mat gets his knees up to crush Arn’s balls
spot, followed by a hot tag to Butch. The Rougeaus are sent
into each other and Jimmy Hart gets involved and beaten up.
Jacques gets a quick rollup for two and Ray puts a Boston Crab
on  Butch.  With  the  Rougeaus  hugging  for  some  reason,  the
Battering Ram to the back of Ray is enough for the pin by
Butch.

Rating: D+. This was WAY too long at nearly fourteen minutes.
The idea behind comedy matches is to keep things quick so that
people don’t realize that half of the stuff you see here is
stupid. The Rougeaus clearly didn’t care anymore and this
would be the last match of Ray’s career. Jacques would go on
to be the Mountie and win the Intercontinental Title, in one
of the biggest surprises ever. Well not really but it was
pretty surprising.

Gene is with DiBiase and Virgil and Ted is annoyed. Gene
brings up the shenanigans last year with Ted “drawing” number
thirty, but this year there’s additional security. Virgil drew
the number for DiBiase and he got number 1. DiBiase’s “Let me
tell you something little man” is a GREAT delivery as he’s so
great at talking down to people.



The Genius vs. Brutus Beefcake

If you’re not familiar with Genius, think Damien Sandow if he
read WWF themed poetry. Oh and he’s a jobber. And Macho Man’s
real life brother. Genius offers a left-handed handshake but
Brutus  isn’t  interested.  Jesse  gets  on  Tony  about  Genius
beating Hogan via countout on SNME. Tony: “Well…..” Jesse:
“WHO  WON  THE  MATCH???”  Genius  heads  to  the  floor  for  a
cartwheel and we finally get the first lockup.

We get a clean break and Beefcake tells Genius what he can
kiss. They lock up again and Genius goes to the eyes to get
the first advantage. Beefcake comes out with an atomic drop
and Genius gets to do his way overdone selling. I miss that.
Back in and Genius fires off some shockingly good punches so
Brutus comes back with an even bigger punch. Expect to hear
the word punch a lot in this match.

Beefcake  steps  on  Genius’  fingers  like  a  total  jerk  and
crotches Genius on the top rope. Half of Beefcake’s taunts
would  get  him  fired  today  for  suggesting  that  Genius  is
effeminate. We go back to the standard story of the match:
Genius gets in some strikes, Brutus hits him once to take over
again. A dropkick gets two for Genius as does a rollup, but
Brutus catches him coming off the middle rope with a punch to
the ribs.

There’s  the  sleeper  but  Genius  quickly  escapes.  Another
sleeper  attempt  is  quickly  countered,  but  the  Genius  is
knocked into the referee. Ref bumps weren’t cliched back in
the 80s, so this is kind of a big development. Anyway the
sleeper goes on again and Genius is going down quickly. Brutus
puts him out and starts cutting his hair, but Genius’ buddy
Mr. Perfect comes out for the save and the DQ.

Rating: D. This is one of those matches that was bad but it
was energetic. For as much of a mess as Brutus would become in
real life, the guy could get the fans fired up. That’s pretty



impressive as he was almost all punching and a sleeper. This
was pretty lame stuff but the fans loved it which is the right
idea.

Perfect and Genius DESTROY Brutus’ ribs with the chair post
match.

Sean Mooney is with the Heenan Family and suggests that they
could fight each other. An argument ensues. That’s what Mooney
was good at: ticking people off.

A show is coming. It’s called Wrestlemania.

Greg Valentine vs. Ronnie Garvin

This is a submission match as they both use submissions for a
finisher. See? Not that complicated. Now the interesting thing
here is that both guys have shin guards (Garvin even has his
named: the Hammer Jammer) which blocks the pain of a Figure
Four. They slug it out to start with Valentine being rammed
into the buckles repeatedly. Greg comes back with chops and
they slug it out in the middle of the ring.

It turns into a boxing match until Valentine goes after the
leg. That gets him a thumb in the eye and they slug it out
some more with both guys going down via a Garvin headbutt.
Ronnie  tries  a  sunset  flip  for  reasons  of  stupidity  and
Valentine tries a cover of his own. Both guys go down again as
this match is already running too long. Garvin rolls him up
again to REALLY make it clear that it’s a submission match.
See, wrestling fans are stupid and can’t understand the basic
explanation of the rules.

Valentine adjusts his own shin guard (the Heartbreaker) and
puts Garvin in the Figure Four. Ronnie’s guard blocks the
pain, so Garvin makes funny faces at Valentine. Since that
doesn’t  work,  Valentine  puts  on  an  over  the  shoulder
backbreaker, much to Jesse’s delight (his old hold). Garvin
pounds away in the corner and puts on an Indian Deathlock



which has an effect on Greg but Valentine finally makes a
rope.

They slug it out for the fifth time, although this one is at
least on the floor. Valentine backdrops out of a piledriver on
the concrete and we head back inside. Garvin misses a dropkick
in the corner and gets caught in the Tree of Woe. That goes
nowhere so they collide again and both guys go down. Hart
steals Garvin’s shin guard and there’s the Figure Four. After
a rope is grabbed, Garvin can’t even stand up.

Valentine goes up and Garvin slams him down from one leg. He
takes off Valentine’s shin guard and tries a rollup because
Ronnie is STUPID. Valentine gets tied up in the ropes so
Garvin beats up Hart for fun. A shin guard shot to the head
knocks out Valentine and the Sharpshooter (called a reverse
Figure Four) makes Valentine give up.

Rating: C+. Not a bad match here and it was even good at
times, but MAN it was long, running nearly seventeen minutes.
On top of that, the stupid pin thing went WAY too long into
the match. This is probably the best Garvin match I’ve ever
seen, but that doesn’t really mean much as he absolutely sucks
most of the time.

Mr. Perfect doesn’t like Beefcake trying to take advantage of
the Genius and we get a look at the chair attack from earlier
tonight. Perfect says he got #30 in the Rumble. Well he is
perfect after all.

It’s time for the Brother Love Show. You might know Love as
Bruce Prichard, or one of the Gut Check judges on Impact. This
is his most famous role, as a parody of 80s televangelists. He
talks about what it means to be a lady, and brings out the
woman whose picture is in the dictionary next to the word
lady: Queen Sherri. Love sucks up to her and says he also
looked up the word peasant in the Book of Love. The Book of
Love is the dictionary?



Anyway the point is Sapphire (Dusty’s chick) is the definition
of a peasant, making her fat and ugly. Sapphire comes out and
they make fun of her looks, clothes and whatever else you
would expect them to make fun of, while not letting Sapphire
say a word at all. Now they make fun of Dusty for being fat
and Sapphire finally blasts Sherri. Savage and Dusty come out
and it’s a big brawl. Even Brother Love gets in on it until
security breaks it up. A dance party ensues between Dusty and
Sapphire, resulting in Love being thrown to the floor.

Duggan doesn’t have much to say about his match with Boss Man.

Big Boss Man vs. Jim Duggan

Boss Man has clearly lost a TON of weight since last year and
he looks much better as a result. Duggan knocks him to the
floor in a bump that Boss Man couldn’t have taken a year ago.
They slug it out on the floor with Duggan taking over for a
bit. Back inside and Boss Man reverses a whip before crushing
Duggan with a splash. Boss Man busts out an ENZIGURI to put
Duggan down again. It really is amazing to see how much better
Boss Man looks after being a big fat blob last year at this
show.

Boss Man hits his running crotch attack on the ropes to keep
Duggan in trouble but he makes the mistake of ramming Jim face
first  into  the  buckles.  Duggan’s  comeback  is  short  lived
though as Boss Man hits him in the back to take over again. He
cannonballs down on Duggan’s ribs as this is a good physical
fight so far.

That of course comes to a screeching halt as we hit a neck
crank by the cop. Duggan fights up and makes a quick comeback,
only to get caught by a knee lift to the ribs. Back to the
neck crank followed by a bearhug which Duggan fails to break
with some smacks to the head. Instead he falls into the ropes
and the brawl continues.

They slug it out some more and Duggan clotheslines him out to



the floor. Back in and more punching (notice a theme here?)
ensues by Jim. Boss Man comes back with a clothesline but
misses a top rope splash. They collide again to put both guys
down but Slick slips the nightstick to Boss Man which draws
the DQ.

Rating: C+. They definitely made the right move here by going
with a pure brawl instead of anything resembling a wrestling
match. The fans absolutely love Jim Duggan so there was no way
the crowd wasn’t going to be into this. Not a good match from
a quality standpoint, but it was very fun which is the better
way to go sometimes.

Wrestlemania is still coming.

We get some promos from guys in the Rumble, most of which are
spent talking about whoever they’re feuding with at the time:
Earthquake, Bravo, Demolition, Bad News Brown, Dusty Rhodes,
the Rockers, Hercules (calling it the Rumble Royal, which was
the original name for the show actually), Rick Martel, Tito
Santana, Snuka, Akeem (Slick does the talking) and Warrior
(Intercontinental Champion), who talks about Hulk Hogan. This
would have given fans chills up their spine at the thought of
it  happening  but  then  they  would  say  “Nah,  that  couldn’t
happen.”

More promos as we’re in intermission: Savage, the Powers of
Pain (Fuji does the talking), Roberts, the Hart Foundation,
Honky Tonk Man and Hogan (WWF Champion of course) who looks
either bloated or high as a kite.

Royal Rumble

DiBiase is #1 and Koko B. Ware is #2. Ted jumps Koko as he
gets in and stomps him down. The beating goes on for awhile
until trying to ram Koko’s head into the buckle, which has no
effect. See Koko is black and in WWF logic, that means he has
a hard head. Koko fights back and misses a charge, sending him
to the floor. Marty Jannetty is in at #3 and in literally one



second less time, basically the exact same thing happens as
did to Koko (minus the racial aspects) and Marty goes out.

Jake Roberts is #4 and they fight on the floor which I think
is a first in the Rumble. DiBiase slams him on the floor
before they head back inside. A backdrop puts DiBiase down but
the DDT is countered into another backdrop. They keep brawling
and #5 is Randy Savage. DiBiase and Savage forget their past
hatred to double team Jake for awhile until Roddy Piper is #6,
setting up one of those AWESOME tag matches we never got.
Seriously, that would be excellent on a Coliseum Video.

Piper and Jake beat up the heels, nearly punch each other, and
then beat up the heels even more. The energy for this match is
WAY better than the previous two years, which is saying a lot.
Warlord is #7 and he should be solid cannon fodder for some of
these guys. Piper pairs off with him as DiBiase and Savage
continue their beatdown on Roberts. Roddy makes the save until
Bret Hart is #8, drawing a BIG pop.

We get a six man tag for all intents and purposes, which would
be another pretty interesting one with Bret being there to
bump like crazy for Warlord. Bret goes after Savage, which
would be great like their match on SNME. Bad News is #9 as the
good run of talent continues. Jake loads up a DDT on DiBiase
but Savage clotheslines him out, which is probably a good idea
given how many people we’ve got out there.

Dusty Rhodes is #10 and the place continues to erupt. He heads
right for Savage as you would expect him do and it’s elbows a
go-go. A backdrop puts Savage out and we get Brown vs. Dusty
for awhile, which I’m not sure what to think of. DiBiase takes
Brown’s place which is probably the right idea. Andre is #11
and the fans aren’t sure what to think of this. Warlord goes
right to him and gets tossed to a big pop. The fans still love
the Giant.

Heenan and Fuji get into a fight on the floor as Andre rams



Piper and Dusty’s heads together before crushing them in the
corner. They come back on him and it’s the Red Rooster at #12.
Even HE gets a bit of a pop before people realize that’s who
just came out. Piper eliminates Brown but Brown comes back to
the  apron  and  eliminates  Piper.  They  brawl  to  the  back,
setting up one of the strangest matches you’ll ever see at
Mania.

Andre beats up Rooster and tosses him out as Ax is #13. Their
teams  are  fighting  over  the  tag  titles  at  this  point  so
there’s  a  story  there.  Hart  and  Rhodes  try  to  throw  out
DiBiase and we get the traditional Andre is tied up in the
ropes spot. Haku, Andre’s partner, is #14. Andre stands on Ax
as Haku beats on Dusty. Things slow down a bit, which is
understandable after the very hot first twenty minutes.

Smash is #15, giving us a group of Ax, Smash, Haku, Andre,
Hart, DiBiase and Dusty. Demolition demolishes Andre down for
the second time in two years before going off to beat on Haku.
Rhodes and Hart beat on Dusty as people swap partners a bit.
Akeem is #16 to give us another big fat guy in there. He goes
after the Giant, but it’s a Demolition double clothesline that
eliminates Andre. I’ve always loved that moment. Bret went out
somewhere in there too.

Here’s Snuka at #17 to go after Akeem and take him out with a
running headbutt. Ted and Dusty hammer away on each other a
bit more until Dino Bravo is #18 with his manly powder blood
trunks. Demolition beats up DiBiase and Earthquake is #19.
There’s another team getting back to back numbers. Rhodes is
out at Earthquake’s hands, as is Ax. Neidhart is #20, giving
us  Neidhart,  Earthquake,  Haku,  Bravo,  Snuka,  Smash  and
DiBiase. Everyone gangs up on Earthquake and eliminates him,
much to Bravo’s chagrin.

Neidhart and Smash work together on DiBiase, which would be
unthinkable in about eight months. Here’s Warrior at #21 to go
right after Bravo. They’ve got a bit of a feud going right now



so Warrior dumps him with ease. Things slow down until Martel
is in at #22. Haku backdrops Smash to the apron and superkicks
him out. We were getting too many people in there so that’s a
good idea.

Tito is #23 and of course we get a Strike Force battle, as
they feuded for like, ever. Honky Tonk Man is #24 as things
slow down a bit. We need another blast of energy in this soon.
A bunch of people get together and dump Neidhart and Warrior
clotheslines DiBiase out, giving him a new Iron Man record at
just under 45 minutes. At the moment we’ve got Warrior, Honky,
Martel, Santana, Snuka and Haku. Remember that blast of energy
I said we needed? Hulk Hogan is #25.

Snuka goes after him and is immediately put out. Haku takes a
big boot and is gone. Warrior and Martel dump Santana and
we’re down to four in the ring. Shawn Michaels is #26. Hogan
dumps Honky and it occurs to me that for some reason the
entrance music for people stopped after like #6. Hogan dumps
Honky, Warrior dumps Shawn and Martel and there are only two
left in the ring.

This is the moment that changed the course of wrestling for a
LONG time. You often hear the expression “everyone is on their
feet”. In this case, that’s literally true as the place goes
nuts and everyone in unison stands up. It’s a really cool
visual and proof that this would work for Wrestlemania. They
collide a few times and no one moves.

We get a criss cross to set up a double clothesline to put
both guys down and the place is eating this up. As I said,
this changed wrestling because we now have a Wrestlemania main
event, instead of the potential Hogan vs. Zeus or Hogan vs.
Perfect. Perfect is great, but it wouldn’t have worked as the
main event in front of 67,000 people. Anyway Barbarian comes
in at #27 and doesn’t do much so Rick Rude comes in like
twenty second early at #28. I’ve always wondered if that was
intentional to prevent more of just Hogan vs. Warrior.



The heels double team Hogan to put him down but Warrior saves.
They beat up Warrior a bit until Hogan Hulks Up and goes to
the corner, eliminating Warrior in the process. Hercules is
#29, which is pretty awesome luck as he got #28 the year
before. Hogan tries to put Barbarian out but gets poked in the
eye. Perfect is #30, giving us a final five of Hogan, Rude,
Barbarian, Hercules and Perfect.

Hercules backdrops Barbarian out to get us down to four and we
pair  off  with  Herc  vs.  Rude  and  Perfect  vs.  Hogan.  Rude
backdrops the power dude out and we’re down to a handicap
match. I think you can see how this is going to end. A quick
double team ends with Perfect getting punched to the apron by
Rude. Perfect low bridges Rude out and we’re down to two.
Hennig pounds away and hits the PerfectPlex but it’s time for
more Hulking Up. Slingshot into the post, clothesline, Hogan
wins.

Rating: A-. THIS IS MORE LIKE IT! They totally got the formula
down here and had a white hot crowd to do it in front of. The
first twenty minutes or so here are just about perfect with a
ton of talented guys working HARD. The next big drags just
slightly  but  certainly  aren’t  bad,  and  then  things  went
through  the  roof  with  Hogan  vs.  Warrior  and  the  ending.
Perfect was supposed to win here, but Hogan vetoed it and got
the win himself. The more I think about that the less I
dislike it because after the first two matches, you almost had
to have a main eventer win this. Either way, great stuff here
and one of the best Rumbles ever.

Overall Rating: B-. This is one of those tricky shows to rate
as you have four pretty weak matches to start things off, but
the Rumble is great and is longer than all four other matches
combined. The Rumble is all that mattered here anyway and we
got a great one to really establish a standard for the match
for years to come. Also Wrestlemania is shaping up really
well, so I don’t have many complaints here at all. Good stuff.



Ratings Comparison

Bushwhackers vs. Fabulous Rougeaus

Original: D+
Redo: D+

Brutus Beefcake vs. The Genius

Original: C+
Redo: D

Ronnie Garvin vs. Greg Valentine

Original: F (Biased). B- (Unbiase).
Redo: C+

Jim Duggan vs. Big Boss Man

Original: C+
Redo: C+

Royal Rumble

Original: A-
Redo: A-

Overall Rating

Original: C-
Redo: B-

Dang the weight of the Rumble has gone way up in the last few
years.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

Royal Rumble Count-Up: 1990

 

https://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/01/09/royal-rumble-count-up-1990/


Remember to follow me on Twitter @kbreviews and head over to
my Amazon author page with 30 different cheap wrestling books
at:

http://www.amazon.com/Thomas-Hall/e/B00E6282W6

AND

Remember to check out Wrestlingrumors.net for all of your
wrestling headline needs.

Royal Rumble Count-Up – 1989
(2012 Redo): The Real Start
Royal Rumble 1989
Date: January 15, 1989
Location: The Summit, Houston, Texas
Attendance: 19,000
Commentators: Gorilla Monsoon, Jesse Ventura

This is the first PPV version of the show and things have
changed a lot. Tonight, everyone is in the match and they’re
focusing more on the idea of every man being for himself. The
match wouldn’t be worth anything for a few more years but
things should be a little bit stronger tonight as they have a
better idea what they’re doing. Let’s get to it.

We start off with a listing of presumably everyone in the
Rumble tonight. If not then it’s at least most of them.

Dino Bravo/Fabulous Rougeaus vs. Jim Duggan/Hart Foundation

2/3 falls here. Anvil vs. Bravo gets things going and they
collide a few times with no one going anywhere. Both guys miss
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elbows and it’s off to Duggan for a BIG reaction. Ray Rougeau
comes in and is immediately slammed down and hit by a knee
drop. Hart comes in to a small but audible reaction and gets
two each off a small package and a sunset flip. Jacques comes
in and things break down a bit with all three heels being
caught in one corner where Anvil drives shoulders into them,
crushing Ray against the corner under two other guys.

Ray FINALLY gets something in by low bridging Bret to send him
to the floor. At the end of the day, when you need someone to
sell something you call on Bret. Dino’s side suplex puts Bret
down and The Rougeau Bomb gets the first fall. Bret and Ray
start things off in the second fall with Hart in big trouble.
Jacques  comes  in  and  sends  Bret  into  the  corner  for  the
traditional chest first bump in the corner which gives Dino
two.

Bravo puts on a bear hug for a bit before it’s back to
Jacques. A sunset flip gives Bret a quick breather but he’s
immediately put in a camel clutch. Anvil makes the save but as
he’s being put back in the corner, Ray comes in and puts the
same hold back on. That’s good stuff there. The heels take
turns working over Bret until Jacques puts on a Boston Crab.
Gorilla wants Duggan or Neidhart to come in and break the hold
up, because you’ve got five seconds. I love the hypocrisy you
would get from him at times.

Bret breaks the hold and tags in Anvil but the referee didn’t
see it. That’s such a basic spot but you don’t see it much
anymore. Ray puts on an abdominal stretch before it’s off to
Jacques for the exact same hold. Bret FINALLY hits an atomic
drop to break up the momentum and there’s the white hot tag to
Duggan. Anvil hits a slingshot shoulder on Ray and a Duggan
elbow drop ties the match up at a fall apiece.

Duggan pounds on Ray to start before going to the wrong corner
to try to beat up both guys. Bravo hammers away a bit but rams
Duggan’s head into the buckle for no effect at all. Duggan



gets punched over into the corner and there’s the tag to Hart.
Everything breaks down and Duggan hits Bravo with the board to
give Hart the pin.

Rating: C. This was fine but Duggan’s reactions are amazing.
The guy was probably the third most over guy in the company at
this point, which is covering a lot of ground given how over
some of the guys were in 1989. This was fine for an opener but
the ending was never quite in doubt, which is ok.

We get a clip of some people pulling their numbers earlier.
DiBiase isn’t thrilled at all and immediately goes to find
Slick to work out a deal of some kind. These segments need to
come back, if nothing else to try to make us believe the
numbers are random. The Bushwhackers are happy with their
numbers but they trade anyway. Honky is mad about his number.
Bad News says his is good news. Demolition seems annoyed.
Jake….you can’t tell emotion from him anyway. The Rockers
don’t seem to hate theirs.

It’s  time  for  the  Super  Posedown,  which  is  exactly  that:
Ultimate Warrior and Rick Rude posing against each other to
further their feud. Warrior is IC Champion here and man alive
if this happened on a PPV today the fans would likely riot.
Well not riot but boo heavily at least. Heenan actually sucks
up to the fans because it’s decided by fan vote. Again, the
ending here isn’t exactly in doubt. This goes on WAY too long,
as it’s just posing and people booing/cheering depending on
who is posing. Rude finally attacks Warrior with a bar and
bails. Warrior chases after him and that’s it. This somehow
took nearly fifteen minutes.

Womens’ Title: Judy Martin vs. Rockin Robin

Robin is defending and is Jake Roberts’ real life half sister.
Sherri is in the ring and wants the title shot at the winner
of  this.  Martin  misses  a  charge  and  Sherri  sits  in  on
commentary.  They  pound  on  each  other  and  it’s  clear  that



they’re not incredibly skilled in the ring. Martin slams her
down and blocks a sunset flip with a punch to the head. Robin
puts on a Boston Crab as this is going nowhere.

Martin blocks an O’Connor Roll as Sherri complains about not
getting a rematch yet. Gorilla talks about the process you
have to go through to get a rematch, which is a nice sounding
idea when you think about all the automatic title rematches
you get today. Imagine that: EARNING a title match. Something
resembling a DDT gets two on Martin but Robin misses an elbow
drop. Martin misses one also but a backslide gets two for
Judy. Robin kicks her in the face for two and gets the same
off a small package. Sherri: “Come on somebody win.” Robin
goes to the middle rope, fakes Martin out, and cross bodies
her to retain.

Rating: D. Nothing to see here but the ending wasn’t bad. The
Women’s  Title  would  be  retired  about  13  months  later  and
wouldn’t be restored until about 1993. At the end of the day,
no one cares about womens wrestling other than for how small
their outfits are. Robin and Martin aren’t exactly eye candy
either, so this didn’t do much for anyone. At least it was
short though.

Slick says the Twin Towers (Boss Man and Akeem) are probably
winners  of  the  Rumble  but  denies  knowing  anything  about
shenanigans  with  DiBiase.  Sean  Mooney  has  footage  (the
original Vickie Guerrer) of Slick and DiBiase together and
suddenly  Slick  realizes  he  misunderstood  Mooney  the  first
time. He has no comment though.

Rude runs his mouth a bit about beating Warrior. This must be
intermission.

Yep, it’s intermission as we get promos from a few managers,
saying their guys are going to win. Nothing to see here but we
hear from Fuji (representing the Powers of Pain), Liz (Mega
Powers) and Jimmy Hart (Honky Tonk Man and Greg Valentine).



Like I said, nothing to see here.

Jesse is sitting on the throne that will go to either Haku or
Race. He thinks he might just run for King because the chair
is comfortable.

King Haku vs. Harley Race

Race was King but got hurt and the crown went to Haku. This is
his chance to get it back in a one time only return to the
ring. Harley shoves over Haku’s throne to start and the brawl
is on. You know Race is going to be the brawler in this. Back
in and Race pounds away before suplexing Haku down for two.
Heenan manages both guys here but Race is kind of the face by
default.

They head to the floor again with Race being sent into the
post and chopped a few times. Haku sends him back to the floor
after a few seconds in the ring as we stall for a few moments.
More chops have Race in trouble as Jesse talks about Hogan
injuring Race, which is only kind of true. Race no sells a
headbutt and gets two off a piledriver. They collide again and
Race falls to the floor as Heenan plays both sides, saying
he’s for both guys when the other is out of earshot.

Back in and Race punches some more before getting two off a
suplex. Haku gets sent to the floor again as it’s pretty clear
there’s not much to this match. Race tries to piledrive Haku
on the floor but gets backdropped as is the usual. A second
attempt at a piledriver works but not incredibly well. Back in
and a clothesline puts Haku down for two but Haku comes back
and misses a top rope headbutt. Race misses a headbutt of his
own and charges into the superkick from Haku (looked GREAT)
for the pin to keep the crown in Tonga or wherever he’s from.

Rating: D+. This wasn’t terrible and the ending kick looked
awesome, but other than that there wasn’t much to see here.
Race was clearly old and banged up and he didn’t have a lot to
work with in the form of Haku. The crown was mostly a minor



title that was only somewhat official. Nothing to see here,
but no one cares about anything but the Rumble tonight anyway.

Time for more Rumble promos, with Beefcake, Greg Valentine
(both of whom say they just need their fists), the Powers of
Pain (Fuji does the talking for them), Big John Studd (freshly
back in the company), Mr. Perfect (pretty new at this point)
and Savage (insane of course).

DiBiase is much happier about his number now.

Heenan says the Family (Brainbusters and Andre) is ready and
Andre says he’ll thrown them out if he has to. Arn whispers to
Tully when Andre isn’t looking because Arn Anderson is more
awesome than you.

Hogan gives his usual promo with the focus on Boss Man and
Akeem this time.

Royal Rumble

The entrants are every two minutes, allegedly. #1 is Ax and #2
is Smash, beginning a tradition of having partners fight at
the beginning of these matches. They immediately pound on each
other and amazingly enough, they actually sell the offense.
It’s a bunch of clotheslines and punches, but the key to
Demolition has always been how HARD they hit each other, which
is what you get a lot of here. In at #3 is Andre, which gives
us one heck of a handicap match.

Demolition immediately hits a double clothesline on Andre and
start demolishing him to a BIG pop. Andre is way past being
past his prime here but this is still cool to see. Here’s Mr.
Perfect at #4 and he strolls down the aisle, which is pretty
wise for him. Andre starts fighting Demolition off and for
some reason this turns into a tag match. Andre easily throws
out Smash, resulting in a 2-1 attack on Andre.

The Giant fights them off and Perfect sells a headbutt as only



Mr. Perfect can. Here’s Ronnie Garvin at #5 and they get Andre
tied up in the ropes. The Giant breaks free and beats up Ax
while Garvin and Hennig fight a bit. Andre shifts over to beat
up Perfect, giving us some more awesome overselling. Greg
Valentine is in at #6 to make it 4-1 against Andre. AGAIN
Andre  is  all  like  BRING  IT  ON  and  knocks  them  away,
eliminating  Garvin  in  the  process.

Andre chokes Valentine in the corner while Ax and Perfect
continue  their  rather  uninteresting  fight.  Andre  starts
choking Ax and the look on his face is eerie. Jake Roberts is
#7 and Andre immediately pounds him down. Nothing of note
happens for two minutes so here’s Ron Bass at #8 as Jake gets
eliminated by Andre. Shawn Michaels is in at #9, giving us Ax,
Perfect, Andre, Bass, Valentine and Michaels. As I type that,
Perfect knocks out Ax.

Perfect throws Shawn over the top rope but some skinning the
cat brings him back in. Shawn dropkicks Perfect to the apron
as we get into a sell-off. #10 is Butch who gets a big pop of
his own. As Butch gets in, here’s Jake Roberts again with the
snake to scare Andre out of the match. The fans look at
something, presumably Jake and Andre in the aisle, as things
settle down a lot. It’s Honky Tonk Man at #11 as things are in
that annoying slow period of most Rumbles.

Tito Santana is in at #12 to finally balance the heel/face
ratio out a bit. There’s almost nothing going on here other
than the energy burst you get from the new guys coming in.
Bass  hits  a  good  backdrop  on  Michaels  as  Santana  barely
survives an attack from Valentine. Bad News Brown is #13 and
Butch and Santana (there’s a pairing for you) dump Honky.
Butch gets beaten up and Shawn goes up top to jump on Bad News
and  Bass.  Marty  Jannetty  is  #14  and  the  Rockers  double
dropkick Bass out.

Tito kills Valentine with the forearm and world champion Randy
Savage is #15. NOW the place wakes up as he hammers away on



Bad News. Perfect and Savage go at it in a match that would
have the purists drooling. Speaking of making purists drool,
Arn Anderson is #16. Savage dumps Valentine as Shawn fights
Arn. Savage….saves Anderson and eliminates Shawn? Now there’s
one I didn’t expect. To recap, we’ve got Marty, Anderson,
Butch, Brown, Savage, Santana and Perfect in there at the
moment. That’s quite the lineup for the most part.

Tully Blanchard makes the lineup even stronger at #17. Just to
be clear, that’s two tag teams getting back to back numbers.
Gee, what are the odds? The Brainbusters double team Marty as
we’re just waiting for Hogan at this point. And here he is at
#18. There goes Perfect, giving him the new Iron Man record at
just  under  28:00.  Off  camera,  Savage  and  the  Busters  put
Santana out as Hulk beats up Brown. Hogan fights off all three
heels as Savage beats on Butch. Nice partner, especially after
Hogan saved Savage when he got to the ring.

Here’s Luke at #19 as things slow down again. Butch gets
thrown out after a remarkable 18 minutes. Hogan hot shots
Blanchard  but  has  to  beat  up  Luke  instead  of  eliminating
Tully. After a brief lull, here’s Koko B. Ware at #20. After
more of that epic Hulk vs. Luke showdown, Arn goes up top and
is  immediately  slammed  down  by  Hogan.  Dude,  you’re  best
friends with RIC FLAIR. Why would you think that’s smart?
Hogan  dumps  Koko  and  Luke  but  gets  double  teamed  by  the
Busters.

Warlord is #20 and Hogan clotheslines both Busters out at the
same  time.  Warlord  poses  on  the  apron,  gets  in,  and  is
clotheslined out in 2 seconds flat, setting a record that
would last 20 years. Hogan also dumps Bad News, but it takes
out Savage in the process which adds even more fuel to the
Mega Powers Exploding in less than a month. Liz comes in to
play peacemaker and the Powers shake hands.

Now we get the big showdown of the match as Big Boss Man is
#21 and gets to face Hogan one on one. This is when Boss Man



weighed like 400lbs and was just freaking fat. Hulk slams Boss
Man down and pounds away in the corner but falls victim to a
splash. A piledriver puts Hulk down and Boss Man stands tall.
Gorilla says Hogan has been out there for half an hour (it’s
been about 8 or 9 minutes) and Jesse is hilarious in freaking
out.

To give us the third team back to back in this Rumble, #22 is
Akeem.  Hogan  rams  them  together  and  slams  Akeem  but  the
numbers catch up with Hogan. After a brief comeback, a double
splash crushes Hogan and he’s easily tossed. Hogan, ever the
jerk, pulls Boss Man out and beats on him, which is apparently
an elimination. Beefcake is #23, which means we just missed
what could have been a good house show tag match.

Hogan and Boss Man brawl to the back as we get to the pretty
dull third act of the Rumble. Red Rooster is #24 and helps
double team Akeem a bit. They try to dump Akeem but Barbarian
comes in at #25 and breaks it up. Gorilla: “That was kind of
stupid.”  Taylor  and  Akeem  pair  off,  as  do  Barbarian  and
Beefcake and the heels take over. Akeem crushes the Rooster
(Terry Taylor in case you’re some young kid) and here’s Big
John Studd at #27.

Nothing of note happens there so here’s Hercules at #28. Again
nothing happens so Rick Martel is #29. He goes right for Akeem
but Studd shoves him away because Akeem is his big piece of
chicken tonight. DiBiase is of course #30, giving us DiBiase,
Akeem,  Hercules,  Beefcake,  Studd,  Barbarian,  Rooster  and
Martel. Jesse and Gorilla have a debate about what a manager
is as DiBiase throws out the Rooster to get us down to seven.

DiBiase  and  Barbarian  team  up  to  put  out  Hercules  and
Beefcake, leaving us with five. This last part isn’t quite
death for the match but it’s certainly a bad sickness. Martel
puts out the Barbarian to give us a final four. Akeem misses a
splash  on  Martel  in  the  corner  and  Rick  fires  off  some
dropkicks to no avail.



A cross body is caught and Akeem dumps Martel to get us down
to Studd, Akeem and DiBiase. Akeem pounds on Studd as DiBiase
gives instructions. Studd pulls Ted in front of a splash and
dumps Akeem to get us down to two. DiBiase offers money but
Studd shakes a finger at him. Studd actually fires off some
suplexes to the shock of Monsoon. The elimination is academic
and Studd wins.

Rating: C-. The last third REALLY hurts this. It’s not that
it’s bad but after Hogan leaves you could almost hear a pin
fall. Ha I made a wrestling joke. Also, John Studd? Really?
They’ve got all those guys in there and they pick Studd to
win? After Wrestlemania the guy was pretty much gone and I
don’t think there was ever a clear reason for Studd winning
given, other than they thought he was going to be a big deal.
It’s just an odd pick and one that hindsight doesn’t look
kindly on. Anyway not a terrible match but the booking hurts
it.

Savage reassures himself that he’s still great. You can hear
the paranoia and see the heel turn coming if you look hard
enough.

Jesse and Gorilla wrap things up.

Overall Rating: D+. I can’t say this was a bad show because
nothing on here is truly terrible, but it’s certainly not good
either. This is very characteristic of the late 80s as other
than Hogan and Savage, the stories were very limited at best.
They were trying though and that’s something you can’t fake.
Not a terrible show, but it’s nothing more than a moment \for
the most part.

Ratings Comparison

Jim Duggan/Hart Foundation vs. Dino Bravo/Fabulous Rougeaus

Original: C+
Redo: C



Rockin’ Robin vs. Judy Martin

Original: C-
Redo: D

King Haku vs. Harley Race

Original: C
Redo: D+

Royal Rumble

Original: C+
Redo: C-

Overall Rating

Original: C-
Redo: D+

About the same again. That’s interesting compared to what
happened with the Survivor Series Redos.

Here’s the original review if you’re interested:

Royal Rumble Count-Up: 1989
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Royal Rumble Count-Up – 1988
(2012 Redo): Starting Small
Royal Rumble 1988
Date: January 24, 1988
Location: Copps Coliseum, Hamilton, Ontario, Canada
Attendance: 18,000
Commentators: Vince McMahon, Jesse Ventura

So this is the first of the Rumbles and it aired on live TV instead of on
Pay Per View. The battle royal tonight is twenty men instead of thirty
and we also have three other matches on the card on top of that. We also
get a bench press demonstration from Dino Bravo (just go with it) and the
contract signing for Hogan vs. Andre II at the first live Main Event
which would happen in twelve days. In a KB related story, I would happen
in about ten days. Let’s get to it.

Vince does the intro over what I thought was Rude’s music. Oh it was
Rude’s music. No wonder they sounded alike.

Rick Rude vs. Ricky Steamboat

This should work well with a career face vs. a career heel. That’s
another thing you never get anymore: matches for the sake of having a
match. You know what? It could work today too. For the sake of
simplicity, Rick will only be used for Rude and Ricky will only be used
for Steamboat. Rude pounds away to start but Steamboat fires off chops in
retaliation. Rude throws him over the top because he’s still new at this
WWF thing. Steamboat skins the cat back in and throws Rude to the floor.

Steamboat does Rude’s pose and Rude complains of a pull of the tights.
Back in and Rude wants a test of strength and Dragon, ever the slow one,
accepts. Down goes Ricky but he finally hits a knee to the hand to break
the grip, followed by a wicked spin out to take Rude to the mat.
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Steamboat cranks on the arm and does so for a good while. The crowd is
pretty much quiet here, so we can hear the individual shouts from fans
which give Vince and Jesse something to talk about.

Rude escapes but Steamboat chops him right back down and armdrags him
down as only Ricky can do. An elbow puts Ricky down for a bit and Rick
pounds away some more. Steamboat comes back with chops and another
armdrag into an armbar. More slugging out occurs with chops vs. punches
dominating the action. In something you don’t often see, Steamboat seems
to botch a spot, resulting in him backing into a knee from Rude and
falling (intentionally) to the floor.

Rick sends Steamboat back first into the apron and slams him down as
Steamboat is in trouble. There’s a camel clutch by Rude as he finally has
a body part to work on. Steamboat taps but that wouldn’t mean anything
else for about six years. The referee checks the arm and they make a BIG
error as Ricky lets his arm fall three times before stopping it on the
fourth drop. Jesse FREAKS as only he can but the match just keeps going.
Gotta love that live TV thing right?

Anyway Steamboat stands up and drops Rude on his back to put both guys
down. It’s Steamboat up first but a splash hits knees. Back to the
chinlock but Ricky makes the ropes and sends Rude into the buckle ten
times. A chop to the face gets two and we hit the mat for some technical
stuff and a pinfall reversal sequence. By that I mean about five pin
attempts each and the crowd is waking up now. Ricky suplexes Rude down
but Rude pulls the referee in the way of the cross body. Rude puts on the
over the shoulder backbreaker (his move before the Rude Awakening) but
it’s a DQ win for Steamboat.

Rating: C. The main issue here was the length. This runs about eighteen
minutes and a lame ending didn’t help things either. At least you had two
talented guys in there to make the match work a bit better. Still though,
cut about five minutes off of this one and it’s WAY better all of a
sudden. Steamboat would be gone in just a few months.

It’s time for the bench press lift record attempt. Dino Bravo is doing
the lifting (in wrestling gear) and Jesse is spotting. Frenchy Martin,



Dino’s manager, is here too. Dino presses 415 to start but first demands
complete and utter silence. The 415lbs are easily lifted ten times. We’re
going for over 700 by the end so this may take awhile. Next up is 505,
which I believe is what Yokozuna weighed when he debuted. That one only
goes up eight times as we’re at six minutes spent on this so far.

This time it’s going to be 555. Great this is going to take even more
time now. Dino stops to yell at the fans a bit first and now we’re going
to the lifting. This one gets about seven reps as this continues to take
time. Now it’s 595. They keep talking about a world record, even though
there’s no official there to confirm this is happening or anything like
that. Wait let’s yell at the fans some more before he lifts it three
times. We’re at ten minutes now.

Jesse yells at McMahon a bit and Bravo takes forever to do 655. Gene
doing the used car salesman selling of this segment helps a bit due to
how over the top and ridiculous it is. Now they go for 715, but the
record would be unofficial because the bar will have to be weighed later.
We stop to yell at the fans of course first though and storms off. As
Bravo goes to finish, Ventura reaches down and pulls the bar up. Yep,
that’s the actual payoff of over fifteen minutes of this nonsense.

Women’s Tag Titles: Jumping Bomb Angels vs. Glamour Girls

These are real titles (held by the Glamour Girls at this point) which
have perhaps the most confusing history ever, as the belts were literally
bought and sold between two wrestling companies. Anyway, they’re here now
and the Angels (Tateno and Yamazaki) beat the Glamour Girls (Judy Martin
and Lelani Kai) in the finals of the Survivor Series match which
basically set this up. This is also 2/3 falls.

I’m not entirely sure which is which on both teams but Vince doesn’t even
know the names of the Angels at all until someone tells him later on. The
Angels immediately charge at the Girls and hit stereo dropkicks to take
over. For those of you unfamiliar with the Angels, basically imagine the
Hardys before they became poster children for what drugs can do to you
but with long hair and wearing one piece female swimsuits.

We start with Kai vs. Yamazaki (the one in pink. Got it) and a knee to



the back from Martin gives the Girls control. Yamazaki Matrixes out of a
cover and rolls Kai up for two. Off to Tateno for a kind of suplex out of
a piledriver position for one. Jesse asks Vince the names of the Bomb
Angels and Vince has NO idea. He suggests calling them pink and red.
Yamazaki tries a cross body but it literally bounces off the shall we say
rotund Martin.

Off to Kai again so Yamazaki knees her down before bring Tateno back in.
Both Angels fire off forearms to take Kai down and there’s an Octopus
Hold (a freaky kind of abdominal stretch from Japan) from Tateno. The
Angels put on stereo figure fours before it gets down to just Tateno on
Kai. There’s a legdrop between the legs ala Jeff Hardy but instead Tateno
spreads her own legs to spread Kai’s into the splits as well.

Yamazaki hooks something like a Sharpshooter while being off to the side
of Kai. That’s incredibly painful looking and I don’t think I’ve ever
seen it otherwise. The Angels get in a tug of war over Kai with Martin
losing the war. Martin makes a tag but it doesn’t count because her feet
weren’t on the apron. There’s a rule you never see enforced. Not that it
matters as there’s the regular tag anyway. Martin comes in and beats on
Tateno a bit before hitting a falling backwards facedrop out of a
powerbomb position for the first fall. Big Show called that the Alley Oop
if it wasn’t clear.

Martin pounds on Tateno after the break but Tateno bridges out in the
Matrix move from the mat. Martin misses a splash and there’s Yamazaki
again. A middle rope clothesline puts Martin down for two as Vince knows
the Angels’ names now. The Angels cause some heel miscommunication but
Martin loads up the same move that won her the first fall. In a classic
example of PSYCHOLOGY, Tateno rolls through it into a sunset flip for the
second fall this time. See? She LEARNED over the course of the match.
That shows thinking, which is psychology! It’s not that hard! She slipped
a bit on the flip but I’ll forgive it this time.

The third fall begins with a double clothesline from the Angels for two
on Kai but Lelani pounds away on her in retaliation. Off to Martin who
blocks a fisherman’s suplex and escapes a backslide out of the corner. A
slingshot sends Yamazaki into the wrong corner and double teaming gets



two on her.

Off to Tateno who is thrown around even more than Yamazaki was. Tateno
comes back with a pair of release atomic drops minus the knees and it’s
off to Yamazaki for a top rope knee for two. A double underhook suplex
gets two on Kai but a senton backsplash misses for Tateno. With Kai
trying to get in, the Angels hit stereo missile dropkicks on Martin for
the pin and the titles.

Rating: B. For the late 80s and women’s wrestling, this was off the
charts. The Angels are every bit as good as any male cruiserweight not
named Mysterio you’ll ever see and when they’re against people like the
Girls, their skills are shown off even better. This was beyond state of
the art for this time period and is still amazing today. Check these
chicks out and you won’t be disappointed.

We recap Hogan vs. Andre at Wrestlemania by getting the opening minute or
so which saw Hogan trying the slam and Andre getting a “controversial”
two count. Andre wants a rematch and has been sold to DiBiase, who wants
to buy the world title. Andre showed how evil he was by attacking Hogan
on SNME and easily choking him down, setting up the rematch in about two
weeks and a match which drew an INSANE 15 rating on LIVE national TV on
NBC. Today Vince would lose his mind at a 5 on cable, so this was
unthinkable back then.

Oh and now we get the contract signing between Andre and Hogan on
tonight’s show for the match on February 5 in Indianapolis. DiBiase is
here too as Jesse points out how stupid the fans are for cheering for a
song called Real American here in Canada. Even Jack Tunney is here. For
those of you unfamiliar, picture Johnny Ace if he wasn’t dripping with
charisma.

Gene actually calls Andre Mr. Roussimoff here, which you NEVER hear on
WWF TV. Andre won’t sit down and then he won’t sign. Hogan signs but
Andre wants to read the whole thing first. One thing to note: Gene has
probably said the date of the match about ten times. It’s so simple yet
so effective. Andre signs and beats up Hogan for fun to end this after a
LONG time.



Jesse and Vince talk about the Rumble and say that if you go over the
top, it doesn’t matter where your feet touch because you’re out. I’m
assuming that means you have to hit the floor but it’s not exactly clear.

Royal Rumble

Okerlund explains the rules and the intervals are every two minutes here.
If you don’t know the Rumble rules, you have no business reading this.
It’s a battle royal, people come in every two minutes, there are 20
people in it (this year only) last man standing wins. #1 is Bret Hart and
#2 is Tito Santana, and wouldn’t you know it their tag teams are feuding
right now. I mean what are the odds?

They slug it out to start with no one having any kind of advantage. Bret
finally takes him down and heads towards the rope as Butch Reed comes in
at #3. This is a different kind of Rumble as heels don’t fight heels and
faces don’t fight faces yet. They just kind of work together as you would
expect them to. Tito is almost thrown out by Reed but he escapes and
beats on both heels for a bit.

It’s Neidhart in at #4 as not a ton is happening so far in this match.
This leaves Santana more or less down 3-1 and everyone pounds away on
him. The clock is pretty lenient so far as there’s no way they’re going
two minutes between each of these entrants. We get some slow triple
teaming and after a choke on the ropes, here’s Jake Roberts in at #5 to
quickly toss out Reed. We’ve got Roberts/Santana vs. the Hart Foundation
which is quite the tag match when you think about it.

The Harts get beaten down and then thrown into each other but Neidhart
breaks up the DDT. Bret piledrives Santana down and Harley Race is in at
#6. The crowd is staying way into this which is a good sign for the
future. Things kind of slow down a bit as the faces and heels beat on
each other for a little while. Here’s Jim Brunzell at #7 to make it a six
man tag for all intents and purposes.

Roberts goes EVIL by pulling on Neidhart’s beard. Only Reed has been
eliminated so far. The good guys are in control at the moment with Race
almost being thrown out. Here’s Sam Houston, Jake’s real life half
brother, coming in at #8 to beat on everyone in sight. Well every heel at



least. The Harts finally get together and throw out Santana to get us
down to six people in the ring.

After about 90 seconds, here’s Danny Davis at #9. To be fair he’s barely
a jobber so it’s not like this is going to give the heels any significant
advantage. Oh wait he’s fighting Sam Houston so yeah, the heels are in
control. Race gets caught in the ropes and Jake keeps knocking him back
and forth in a funny bit. Davis tries to kick Jake and gets his leg
caught, followed by a suplex from Roberts.

Danny escapes a DDT as we get Boris Zhukov at #10, maybe 80 seconds after
Davis came in. Things continue to go slow as we’re trying to build up to
a regular battle royal. Race goes after Boris in the first instance of
heel vs. heel in this match. Race and Hart double team Brunzell for a bit
as this continues to be slow. Don Muraco comes out as #11 but Nikolai
Volkoff follows him out, apparently thinking he’s #11. Now there’s a
story you don’t see that often but which could work.

Brunzell puts out Zhukov and apparently Nikolai is going to be #12 in a
few moments. After way too long of nothing happening, Nikolai is
officially #12. Brunzell is put to the apron but gets back in just as
Race is eliminated by Muraco. We’ve got eight in there at the moment,
which would be Hart, Neidhart, Roberts, Brunzell, Houston, Davis, Muraco
and Volkoff. Race won’t leave ringside so as Duggan comes out at #13, he
beats Race up on the way. This would lead to one of those so ridiculous
it’s hilarious moments at the Slammys.

Duggan goes right after Neidhart because HE wants to be the Jim in this
match. The place is way into him too so the crowd reaction is good. After
maybe a minute here’s Ron Bass at #14. Volkoff dumps Brunzell as Jake and
Neidhart collide. The clock gets even shorter as B. Brian Blair is #15.
There are way too many people in the ring now. Everyone fights everyone
as Hillbilly Jim is #16, and the fourth person in this match named Jim.
He also dumps out Jim Neidhart to empty the ring a tiny bit.

Dino Bravo is #17 as Bass dumps Houston. Back to slow motion mode with
everyone pounding on people near the ropes without really doing much.
Ultimate Warrior (doesn’t mean anything yet) is #18 and Bret is FINALLY



put out by Don Muraco. I timed this next one, and the One Man Gang comes
out at #19, 53 seconds after Warrior. They’re not even trying here. Gang
immediately pounds on Roberts so Warrior jumps on the big man’s back.
This is WAY before he would have been able to slam him anyway.

Gang dumps Blair and Roberts in about ten seconds, which is the best
thing that could happen in this match. The Junkyard Dog is #20, giving us
a final group of Davis, Volkoff, Muraco, Bass, Hillbilly Jim, Dino Bravo,
Ultimate Warrior, Gang, Duggan and Dog. Hillbilly and Gang hammer on each
other as Duggan puts Volkoff out. Gang tosses Hillbilly as Bravo and
Davis double team Duggan. This ends badly for Davis as Duggan dumps him
to a BIG pop.

Bravo and Gang dump the Warrior as we’re down to six pretty quickly. Bass
jumps the Dog and tosses him to get us down to five. Muraco dumps Bass
and we have a final four of Muraco, Gang, Duggan and Bravo. Gang splashes
Duggan in the corner, leaving Muraco to have to fight off both guys. He
even takes Frenchy Martin down with a dropkick, only to have Gang
clothesline him out to get us down to three.

Jim gets double teamed for awhile and Bravo drops an elbow on him. The
same clothesline sequence the heels tried earlier backfires and Bravo
gets clotheslined out. Duggan pounds on Gang in a Mid-South reunion but a
single shot from Gang takes him down. Gang beats on him next to the
ropes, so Duggan low bridges him to win the first Royal Rumble.

Rating: C+. This is one of those matches where the words “well, they
tried” come to mind. That’s the best way to put this match: they didn’t
really know what they were doing yet, but they tried. The lack of star
power hurt this one as only Duggan and maybe Dog were big names here. It
wouldn’t be until next year when the star power came into this and it
became a main event thing. Still though, it’s certainly not a bad match
and they would get better as time went on.

We recap (see? It even happened back then) the contract signing from
earlier tonight.

Hogan is in the arena (in jeans, which is a weird image for some reason)
and says that he wants Andre. Standard hype interview for a big match but



it’s Hogan in the late 80s so you know it’s awesome.

Islanders vs. Young Stallions

Another 2/3 falls match here just to fill in the final part of the show.
The Islanders have recently kidnapped Matilda and are recently back off
suspension for returning the dog. Tama and Powers (It’s Haku/Tama vs. Jim
Powers/Paul Roma) start things off and no one can get a real advantage in
the early going. The Stallions beat on Tama a bit, with shots to the head
for some reason, before it’s Haku in off the tag.

A cross body gets two for Roma and the Stallions work on the arm for
awhile. Off to Tama who gets in like one shot before we cut to a camera
angle from over the announcers shoulders. That’s a new one. Powers gets
caught by a double headbutt and Haku hammers away on him some more. This
continues to go nowhere so I think out of boredom it’s off to Roma vs.
Tama.

Roma dropkicks Tama down but Haku low bridges Roma, sending him to the
floor and injuring the knee. That’s good enough for a countout for the
first fall and the Stallions take Roma to the dressing room to get his
knee looked at. In other words, we need a reason to show the contract
signing again and let Andre talk a bit. Just like Hogan, Andre doesn’t
have much to say but it hypes up the Main Event.

Back to the match after the promo, the recap and a pair of breaks and
it’s basically Powers in a handicap match now. You can see big gaps of
seats where fans have left. For this one, I can’t say I blame them.
Powers dropkicks him down and we hear about Giant-A-Mania from Jesse. Off
to Tama who pounds away even more and kicks out of a small package at
two. Tama’s jumping back elbow takes Powers down and it’s a little Samoan
trash talk for good measure. Haku’s dropkick gets two and there’s a
gutwrench suplex for two more.

It’s off to an abdominal stretch but Powers finally hiptosses out of it
to get a breather. Haku misses a splash and things slow down again, but
there’s no one for Powers to tag because of Roma’s knee injury. Roma
finally tags himself in and Haku casually kicks the leg out to take over.
Jesse wishes that was Vince’s knee because that’s the kind of guy he is.



Tama puts on a half crab and the referee stops it.

Rating: D. This match is a victim of its spot on the card. The problem
here is that everything else is done and this was the textbook definition
of filler. It’s hard to care about something like this when there’s no
story and no interest in this match, and on top of that it wasn’t even
anything decent. This is one of those matches though where you can’t
blame a lot of the problems on the wrestlers.

Jesse and Vince chat a bit about what we saw to end the show.

Overall Rating: C+. There’s one major thing to keep in mind about this
show: it was on free TV. On PPV, this would have been bad, but to be fair
they had no idea what they were going for here so anything good, which a
lot of stuff on here was, was a surprise. This was a decent entry into
the show, but they did WAY better next year when they had an idea what
they were doing. Good first effort though.

As I did with the last series of reviews, I’ll be comparing the new
ratings to the original ones and posting a link to the original review.

Ratings Comparison

Ricky Steamboat vs. Rick Rude

Original: C+

Redo: C

Jumping Bomb Angels vs. Glamour Girls

Original: B-

Redo: B

Royal Rumble

Original: C-

Redo: C+

Islanders vs. Young Stallions



Original: C-

Redo: D

Overall Rating

Original: C+

Redo: C+

This show hasn’t changed much other than a few tweaks here and there.

Here’s the original review:

http://kbwrestlingreviews.com/2011/01/08/royal-rumble-count-up-1988/
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Just in case there are people watching the supplemental show
for the minor league brand on Christmas Eve. Last week’s show
was one of the rougher watches I’ve had around here and I can
only hope that this one is a bit better. Having more people
ready for a slightly bigger stage than the Performance Center
would help. Let’s get to it.

Here are last week’s results if you need a recap.

Ivy Nile vs. Fallon Henley

Two weeks in a row for Henley and she gets a rather high
energy entrance. Nile throws her down without much trouble to
start but gets caught in an armbar. That’s broken up as well
so some forearms annoy Nile a bit. A bulldog takes Nile down
but she’s fine enough to power her way out of trouble.

There’s a belly to back suplex and a running kick in the
corner rocks Henley again. We hit the bearhug on Henley before
Nile throws her down. The freedom is enough for Henley to grab
a rollup for two and some kicks are good for the same. Nile
isn’t having that though and takes her down, setting up the
dragon sleeper for the win at 3:14.

Rating: C. Henley got in a good bit before falling here, so
they certainly see a little something in her. It is nice to
see someone fresh in the division, but this was going to be
about Nile getting a nice win. Nile is someone who could
become a star in the division in a hurry, and this is the kind
of step that she needs to take.

Andre Chase vs. Damon Kemp

The good sized Kemp is making his debut. Chase gets sent into
the corner to start before Kemp rides him to the mat without
much trouble. Back up and Chase sends him throat first into
the ropes to take over, followed by some right hands on the
mat. The letter shouting stomps get two and a Russian legsweep
is good for the same. We hit the armbar so Kemp can fight up
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to make the clothesline comeback. Rolling Chaos Theory gives
Kemp two but Chase goes for the shoe, setting up the Downward
Spiral to finish Kemp at 5:32.

Rating: C-. I wouldn’t have believed it but Chase has managed
to turn into something pretty fun with this university stuff.
It isn’t something you would expect to pull off but well done
for making it something that actually seems to fit. Granted it
isn’t  going  to  get  much  higher,  but  he’s  doing  a  little
something with it. Kemp looks like someone with a good bit of
potential based on the amateur stuff alone, though that’s a
long term prospect to put it mildly.

Solo Sikoa vs. Ru Feng

They trade shoulders to start and neither can hit a strike to
the face. Feng takes him down by the arm for a kick to the
back but Sikoa blocks one to the chest. Back up and a running
crossbody takes Feng down for two but he’s back up with some
more kicks. We hit the chinlock for a bit before they strike
it  out,  with  Sikoa  getting  the  better  of  things.  Three
straight  backsplashes  give  Sikoa  two  and  it’s  a  spinning
backfist into the Superfly Splash to finish Feng at 4:50.

Rating: C. This was the best, or at least most impressive
looking, showing from Feng to date. His kicks were looking
like they could do damage and he made Sikoa work for a win.
That being said, Sikoa is another guy that seems like he could
be a breakout star pretty soon and he is looking a bit further
along than some of the other newcomers. Putting him in a match
like this gives him some exposure, but I’m not sure how much
he is getting out of it.

Overall Rating: C. It was a big upgrade over last week, though
part of that is just due to not having a horrible match
included. Giving these wrestlers a chance to get in the ring
is a good thing, but at some point they need to have more than
a four minute match. For now though, this show is a nice



addition and something that lets some of these newer wrestlers
actually get in front of people. You have to do that somehow,
and since house shows are out, this is about as good as we’re
getting.
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